
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

Planning Policy Committee

Meeting held – 22nd June 2006

Present:
Councillor Civil (Chair)


Councillors C Groome, King, Padwick, Richardson, Smith-Haynes, Tebbutt, Titcombe and Whitlam
06.PP.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors M Lynch and Tod.

06.PP.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 23rd February 2006 be approved and signed by the Chair
.

06.PP.03
DESBOROUGH AND ROTHWELL AREA ACTION PLAN: PREFERRED OPTIONS REPORT


A report was submitted which informed members of a draft of the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan Preferred Options report.


A draft of the Preferred Options Report was circulated to members at the meeting and it was noted that all members of the Committee, including substitutes, would be supplied with a copy.


Paul Ansell addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.


It was noted that the document would be fully discussed at the next meeting of the Committee, which was due to take place on Monday, 24th July 2006.  This was to enable members of the Committee to consider the document in more detail in advance of any decisions being taken.

RESOLVED
that the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extensions Area Action Plan report be considered at the meeting of the Planning Policy Committee on 24th July 2006.

06.PP.04
KETTERING BOROUGH LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK; HOUSING BACKGROUND PAPER


A report was submitted which sought to agree the Housing Paper as a background document to inform the Borough's Development Plan Documents.


It was noted that the new Local Development Frameworks were composed from a suite of documents, including the Core Spatial Strategy, Development Plan Documents and Supplementary Planning Documents.


The Housing Background Paper would inform the production of the Development Plan documents being produced, including the Site Specific Local Development document and Area Action Plans for Desborough and Rothwell, Kettering Urban Extension and Kettering Town Centre.  It was noted that a copy of the Background Paper was available in the Members' Room for information.


During discussion the following points were made:-

· The potential to reduce thresholds for Affordable Housing for the rural areas to 10 dwellings, which represented significant development in villages

· Provision of affordable housing should be needs led and be subject to a proper assessment to ensure that villages were not for the affluent only - communities should be a good mix of owner occupier, shared ownership and rented accommodation.

· The Housing Strategy team was to contact parish councils to establish needs

· Beyond Desborough, Rothwell and Kettering the nature of settlements was different and there should be attention to more discrete groupings in density

· Exception sites had not been mentioned and in some villages this may be the way forward

· There was concern about the village envelope approach due to a pressure for infilling

· Green space in villages should be preserved

· The nature of villages should not be destroyed and care should be taken in setting out policies for villages

· Open spaces should be protected from development if possible

· The need for bungalows should be included to reflect the percentage of the population who were disabled

· Appendix 2 to the report should be made clearer for members of the public

(At this juncture, Councillor Padwick left the meeting and was substituted by Councillor King)

RESOLVED

that the content of the Housing Background Paper be agreed and used to inform the production of the Borough's Development Plan Documents with the following provisions:-


(i)
a summary document be provided


(ii)
Appendix 2 be amended in respect of Affordable Housing in the Site Specific Local Development Document to read:-



"15% in Desborough, 20% in Rothwell,.  25% elsewhere in the Borough.  15 dwelling threshold across the Borough, although potential to reduce thresholds and use exception sites in the rural villages".

06.PP.05
EMPLOYMENT DEVELOPMENT LAND STUDIES


A report was submitted which outlined the methodologies used to derive the potential quantities of employment land that could be allocated at Rothwell and Desborough and the Kettering Urban Extension.  The report included a recommendation as to the quantity of employment land that, at the present time, should be considered as the starting point for employment land within the two areas (for consultation purposes, etc.)


During the debate the following points were made:-

· There was some concern about the size of the B8 requirements for Desborough and Rothwell; manufacturing uses should be encouraged rather than warehousing

· The 10% figure for commuting seemed to be too low, given that 50% of people in developments at the present time commute out of the area although it was recognised that this figure related to B use class employment only and the level of commuting would be an aim rather than a forecast.
· There would be serious traffic consequences of large B8 uses and the capability of the infrastructure to cope was questioned

·  A report on logistics and the potential of such operations being undertaken for EMDA was due in September 2006

It was noted that background papers would be available in the Members' Room and on the Council's website.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the methodology used for deriving the quantities of employment land be noted and provide the basis for action area plan development, consultation, etc. in relation to employment development; and


(ii)
potential employment land quantities for either the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan or the Kettering Urban Extension be no more than would be necessary to meet their own needs.

06.PP.06
CORBY TOWN CENTRE PREFERRED OPTIONS


A revised report was submitted, which informed members of the publication of the Corby Town Centre Preferred Options Report and which replaced the report included with the agenda.


It was noted that public consultation had already been undertaken by Corby Borough Council and that any comments would feed into the adopted Plan.


Discussion centred around figures relating to floorspace and the effect of the proposals on Kettering, as Kettering was recognised as the main retail centre in the area.


There was some concern regarding the potential for leakage from North Northamptonshire to Milton Keynes, Peterborough, Leicester, Northampton and Bedford and it was felt that the strategy should be to keep Kettering as the No. 1 centre, but in the interests of sustainability to create floorspace in Corby too.  However it was recognised that the quality of the retail space on offer could not be modelled.


The effect of decriminalisation of parking enforcement was also discussed, as was the importance of the Core Spatial Strategy in not imposing restrictions on town centres.

RESOLVED
that the comments outlined in the report be forwarded to Corby Borough Council as a formal response to the consultation.

06.PP.07
CORBY SITE SPECIFIC PREFERRED OPTIONS


A report was submitted which informed members of the publication of the Corby Town Site Specific Preferred Options.


It was noted that this report included recommendations on comments to be submitted in addition to those outlined in the previous report at 06.PP.06.


It was also noted that the west of Corby growth area was not specified in the document.


During the debate the following points were made

· Green space should be maintained between Corby and Kettering

· The Highways Agency comments to the A6 Towns Forum at its last meeting regarding A14 capacity and usage issues should be borne in mind and a similar situation existing in respect of the A6003 as it expands and feeds into the North of Kettering

· Traffic associated with the North of Kettering Business Area in relation to Corby traffic should be taken into account

· The outcome of a study was expected in September - this had caused delay to the Core Spatial Strategy

· This was felt to be a woolly exercise - there should be strategic agreement and better fleshed-out options offered

· The Joint Planning Committee would also be submitted its own comments.

Whilst recognising that involvement was primarily in the previous but one item Davin Parrott was thanked for his work on this and the previous report.

RESOLVED
that the comments outlined in the report be forwarded to Corby Borough Council as a formal response to the consultation.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.10 pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
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